
OIL INDIA LIMITED 
DULIAJAN 

 (A Government of India Enterprise) 
P.O. DULIAJAN – 786602, ASSAM 

 
  OIL INDIA LIMITED (OIL) invites sealed bids from eligible Bidders/ Firms for the 
following services :  
 

  
IFB No./ Bid 
Document Cost 

  
  

Service Requirements 

Issue of Bid Document/ 
            Bid Security/ 
Bid Closing Date/Opening 

 
DCO  0578P14 

 
₹500.00 

 
 

Compound Cleaning and Garden Maintenance of Duliajan Power 
Station,Duliajan Substations and Switchyards at various 
OCSs and GCSs in OIL's operational area in Duliajan for a 
period of 03 years. 

 
08.08.2013    to    11.09.2013  
             upto 1530 Hrs 

₹ 9000.00 
12.09.2013 

Bid Documents (non-transferable) can be obtained from the office of Head (Contracts), Oil 
India Limited, P.O. Duliajan, Assam-786602 from MONDAY to FRIDAY during office 
working hours on application alongwith Bid Document Cost (non-refundable) through a 
Crossed Demand Draft / Banker’s cheque in favour  of ‘Oil India Limited’ payable at Duliajan 
on any Schedule Bank. The details of IFB are available at Website www.oil-india.com.  

 
Salient Features Of Eligibility Criteria :For IFB No. .  

DCO0578P14 
 
A)   BID REJECTION CRITERIA (BRC): 
 
I) The bids shall conform generally to the terms and 
conditions given in the bidding documents. Notwithstanding the 
general conformity of the bid, the following requirement will 
have to be particularly met by the bidders without which the 
same will be considered non-responsive and rejected. 
 
a) The bidders Average Annual financial turnover as per 
Audited Annual Reports for the last 3 (Three) years, ending 
31st March-2013 should be at least ₹ 5,40,000.00 
 
b) Bidder must have relevant experience in carrying  out 
similar nature of job (s) of the following magnitude with 
PSU/Central Govt./State Govt. organization in last 7(Seven) 
years as 31.07.2013. 
 
Should have successfully executed similar works of value:- 
 
i. Three similar completed works costing not less than 
₹7,20,000.20 each 
                        OR 
ii. Two similar completed works costing not less than ₹ 
9,00,000.00 each 
                        OR 



iii. One similar completed works costing not less than  
₹14,40,000.00 
 
Note - "Similar nature of jobs" mentioned above means: 
experience in Regular maintenance of office compound/premises 
and adjacent (outside fence) areas/surroundings of 
office/building/Garden Area. 
 
c) Bidder must submit all necessary documents (duly self-
attested/Attested)    related to experience and turnover in 
duplicate, otherwise bid will be rejected. 
 
d) For proof of Annual turnover, any one of the following 
document/photocopy must be submitted along with the bid: - 
 
i) A certificate issued by a practicing Chartered/ Cost 
Accountants Firm, with membership no. certifying the Annual 
Turnover and nature of business. 
ii) Audited Balance Sheet and Profit and Loss account. 
 
e) For proof of requisite Experience, any one of the following 
document/photocopy must be submitted along with the bid: - 
 
i) In case of OIL contractors, copy of 'Certificate of 
Completion (COC)'/ 'Certificate of Payment (COP)' of jobs 
successfully completed, showing gross value of job done, 
ending 31.07.2013. It may be clearly noted that simply 
mentioning of OIL CCO Number/Work-order/Contract Copy will not 
be accepted. 
 
ii) Certificate issued by any other Public Sector Undertaking/ 
Govt. Department in last seven years ending 31.07.2013 
showing: 
 
(a) Gross value of job done; and 
 
(b) Nature of job done; and 
 
(c) Time period covering the financial year(s) as per the NIT. 
 
iii) Non- submission of the documents as specified in BRC 
above will result in rejection of bids. 
 
iv) Bid documents purchased from OIL only will be considered 
as valid. Documents directly downloaded from WEBSITE or any 
other source will be summarily rejected. Bidder to submit the 
purchased bid document from OIL duly signed with seal, while 
submission of offers with credentials 
 
BB) BID EVALUATION CRITERIA (BEC): 



The bids conforming to the terms and conditions stipulated in 
the bid documents and considered to be responsive after 
subjecting to the Bid Rejection Criteria will be considered 
for further evaluation as per the Bid Evaluation Criteria 
given below: 
 
1. To ascertain the inter-se-ranking, the comparison of the 
responsive bids will be made on the basis of total amount 
quoted for the items of Part-II (i.e. schedule of works, 
units, quantity, rates) of the Bid Document. 
 
2. Bidder must provide detail breakup of the total amount 
quoted for the items of Part-II, which must include following 
information. 
  
 i) Total man days considered to execute all the items of 
Part-II over the period of three years. 
 ii)Minimum daily wage rate considered by the bidder in the 
calculation. It should not be less than current ALC minimum 
wage rate i.e ₹ 198.31 + applicable PF 
 iii)Total amount considered by the bidder for expenses other 
than wage of labours. 
 
3. OIL will not be responsible for delay, loss or non-receipt 
of applications or part of documents(for bidding documents) 
sent by mail and will not entertain any correspondence in this 
regard. 
 
4. In case of identical lowest offered rate by more than 
1(One) bidder, the selection will be made by draw of lot among 
the bidders offering the identical lowest rates. 
 
 
4. Other documents to be submitted by bidders: 
 
  Bidder(s) must also furnish PAN NO (Self attested/attested 
copy required), SERVICE TAX REGD. NO(Self attested /attested 
copy required),  Vendor Code(For existing vendors), P.F.CODE, 
OR Declaration( Declaration by applicant that provisions of 
Provident Fund Act are not applicable to them. In case P.F. is 
required to be deposited later on, the same will be deposited 
by the bidder(Applicant).In case successful bidder doesn't 
have P.F. Code at the time of bidding and PF Act is applicable 
on him/her, the same has to be provided by him/her before 
signing of contract agreement and issue of Work Order by OIL.) 
 
  
 
 
 



Scope of Work: 
Compound Cleaning and Garden Maintenance of Duliajan Power 
Station,Duliajan Substations and Switchyards at various OCSs and 
GCSs in OIL's operational area in Duliajan at a maximum radial 
distance of 35 km from Duliajan Industrial Area. 
 
SPECIFICATION: 
1. Grass shall be cut at ground level in an uniform manner. 
 
2. All the cut grass, fallen tree leaves etc. shall be swept 
out. 
 
3. Cut grass, vegetation, removed weeds tree leaves etc. shall 
be disposed immediately to the compost pit located within the 
premises. 
 
4. Grass cutting shall be carried out at the frequency of one 
cutting every alternative week. However, depending on the 
requirement, the number of cutting may be increased during 
monsoon and reduced during winter. 
 
5. Preparation of flower beds shall consist of : 
 i) Removal of grass. 
 ii) Digging the earth to a suitable depth according to  
varieties of flowers. 
 iii) Removal of roots and foreign materials from the soil. 
 iv) Addition of manure and cowdung from the cowdung pit. 
 v) Conditioning of the soil. 
 vi) Mixing of the soil and making the bed (soil loose and 
powdery) fine suitable for planting seedlings and tender 
flower plants. 
 
INSTRUCTION : 
 
1. Cowdung shall be supplied as advised by Company 
representative. 
 
2. The contractor or his representative shall report to 
Duliajan Electrical Office/Duliajan Power Station every 
Saturday at 7.30 a.m. to enquire about job progress and job 
measurement. 
 
3. Measurement of the work done shall be carried out every 
Saturday. The contractor shall be available at the time of 
measurement and shall sign measurement done. The measurement 
book shall be maintained by the concerned authority. 
 
4. All tools like  Kodali, Daoli, Kurpi, Baskets etc. to carry 
out  the jobs should be provided by the contractor. 
 



5. The labourers engaged for the jobs shall be briefed 
initially by the Supervisor/ In-charge/Engineer about the 
general rules and regulations to be followed inside the 
Industrial area and work site. The labourers shall be required 
to follow those rules strictly. 
 
6.  Any person/labourer found unsuitable in the job or 
violating general rules and regulations inside the Industrial 
area work site or not obeying Supervisor's instruction shall 
be replaced. The contractor shall supervise job quality and 
progress etc. 
 
7.  Transportation to & fro Switch Yard will be provided by 
the Company, Also the job at these locations will be carried 
out under the supervision of the Company's representative. 
 
GENERAL HSE POINTS TO BE INCORPORATED IN THE CONTRACT 
(Vide circular No. S&E/G/53/482 of 17/04/2009) 
 
1.It will be solely the Contractor's responsibility to fulfill 
all the legal formalities with respect to the Health ,Safety 
and Environmental aspects  of the entire job (namely;  the 
person employed by him, the equipment , the environment, etc.) 
under the jurisdiction of the district of that state where it 
is operating. . Ensure that all sub-contractors hired by him 
comply with the same requirement as the contractor himself and 
shall be liable for ensuring compliance all HSE laws by the 
sub or sub-sub contractors. 
 
2.Every person deployed by the contractor in a mine must wear 
safety gadgets to be provided by the contractor. The 
Contractor shall provide proper Personnel Protective Equipment 
as per the hazard  identified and risk assessed for the job 
and conforming to statutory requirement and  company PPE 
schedule. Safety appliances like protective footwear, Safety 
Helmet and Full Body harness has to be DGMS approved. 
Necessary supportive  document shall have to be  submitted as 
proof. If the Contractor fails to provide the safety items as 
mentioned above to the working personnel, the Contractor may 
apply to the Company (OIL) for providing the same. OIL will 
provide the safety items, if available. But in turn, OIL will 
recover the actual cost of the items by deducting from 
Contractor's Bill. However , it will be  the Contractor's sole  
responsibility to ensure that the persons  engaged  by him  in 
the mines  use the proper PPE while at work.All the safety 
gears mentioned above are to be provided to the working 
personnel before commencement of the work. 
 
3.All persons deployed by the contractor for working in a mine 
must undergo Mines Vocational Training, initial medical 
examination, PME.  They should be issued cards stating the 



name of the contractor and the work and its validity period, 
indicating status of MVT,IME & PME. 
 
4.It will be entirely the responsibility of the Contractor/his 
Supervisor/representative to ensure strict adherence to all 
HSE measures and statutory rules during operation in  OIL's 
installations and safety of workers engaged by him. The crew 
members will not refuse to follow any instruction given by 
company's Installation Manager / Safety Officer / Engineer / 
Official / Supervisor/Junior Engineer for safe operation. 
 
5.Any compensation arising out of the job carried out by the 
Contractor whether related to pollution, Safety or Health will 
be paid by the contractor only. 
 
6.Any compensation arising due to accident of the Contractor's 
personnel  while carrying out the job, will be payable by the 
contractor. 
 
7.The contractor shall have to report all incidents including 
near miss to Installation Manager / departmental 
representative of the concerned department of OIL. 
 
8.The contractor has to keep a register of the persons 
employed by him/her. The contractor's supervisor shall take 
and maintain attendance of his men every day for the work, 
punctually. 
 
9.  Records of daily attendance, accident report etc. are to 
be maintained in Form B, E, J (as per Mines Rules 1955) by the 
contractor. 
 
10. A contractor employee must, while at work, take reasonable 
care for the health and safety of people who are at the 
employee's place of work and who may be affected by the 
employee's act or omissions at work. 
 
11.  A contractor employee must, while at work, cooperate with 
his or her employer or other persons so far as is necessary to 
enable compliance with any requirement under the act or the 
regulations that is imposed in the interest of health, safety 
and welfare of the employee or any other person. 
 
12. Contractor's arrangements for health and safety management 
shall be consistent with those for the mine owner. 
 
13.  In case Contractor is found non-compliant of HSE laws  as 
required company will have the right for directing the 
contractor to take action to comply with the requirements, and 
for further non-compliance, the contractor will be  penalized 
prevailing relevant Acts/Rules/Regulations. 



14.  When there is a significant risk to health, environment 
or safety of a person or place arising because of a non-
compliance of HSE Measures Company will have the right to 
direct the contractor to cease work until the non-compliance 
is corrected. 
15.The contractor should prevent  the frequent change of his 
contractual employees as far as practicable. 
 
18. For any HSE matters not specified in the contract 
document, the contractor will abide the relevant and 
prevailing Acts/rules/regulations/ pertaining to Health, 
Safety and Environment. 
 
SPECIAL INSTRUCTION TO THE CONTRACTOR : 
 
The Contractor shall: 
 
i) Provide the required services promptly and efficiently 
ii) Deploy the required no of personnel as the services 
demand. 
iii) Arrange replacement of any unsuitable hand on advice of 
Company representative. 
iv) Arrange necessary passes, police verifications etc. of his 
personnel. 
v) Contractor personnel should report everyday in the office 
to receive instruction. 
vi)Make payment to the labours in time and the  contractor 
must pay his labourers the prevailing minimum daily wages. As 
per ALC the minimum labour wage rates for each day is ₹ 198.31 
only as on date plus applicable PF. This minimum wages rate 
changes from time to time as per notification of ALC/RLC and 
notified by ER department of OIL. 
 
LIQUIDATED DAMAGE: 
i) In case contractor fails to carry out any of the required 
service under the contract.  Company may get the services done 
through a third party of its own choice at the cost and risk 
of the contractor. 
ii) Non-compliance of services due to non-availability of 
required personnel on any day and due to which services has 
been effective, a liquidated damage equivalent to minimum 
wages as applicable will recovered against no. of persons 
required to deployed for the services. 
 
DCO 0578P14 

Date : 06.08.2013                                    
                                                                        

   HEAD-CONTRACTS                  
For RESIDENT CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
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